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MINUTES OF THE PLANNING COMMISSION MEETING

TOWN OF EAGLE MOUNTAIN, UTAH

Eagle Mountain Community Center

1668 E. Heritage Dr

Eagle Mountain, UT  84043

February 13, 2001

Chair Bill Chipman called the meeting to order @ 6:00 p.m.

Roll Call:  

Commissioners present:  Chair Bill Chipman, Diane Bradshaw, Jody Hooley, Diane Jacob, Brigham Morgan and Jennifer Wright-Thulin.  Doug Gwilliam arrived at 6:05 p.m.  

Town Staff:  

Town Engineer:

Korey Walker

Town Planners:

Ken Leetham

Shawn Warnke


Deputy Recorder:

Fionnuala Kofoed

Others present:  Fire Chief Robert DeKorver, Eagle Mountain Fire Department; Carl Allred, Scott Kirkland & Jessa Schalich, The Ranches; Josh Elledge, resident; Charles Bruchhauser, resident; Scott Romrell, resident; Stake President Carl Faulkner & Catherine Faulkner; Paul Evans, Butler & Evans; James & Marcie Taylor, residents.

1.
Pledge of Allegiance:

Catherine Faulkner led the Pledge of Allegiance.

2.
Approval of the Agenda:

MOTION
Jennifer Wright-Thulin moved to approve the agenda as stated.  Diane Jacob seconded the motion.  Ayes: 6, Nays: 0.  Motion passed.  Doug Gwilliam was not present to vote.

3.
Status Report From the Council:

Planning Commission Liaison Brigham Morgan reported to the Commissioners that the Town Council had approved an ordinance Enacting More Restrictive Minimum Requirements For Installing Fire Suppression Systems in the Town.  Mr. Morgan also stated that the Council had attended a retreat with the Town Staff supervisors and established some goals, they also worked on a mission statement for the Town.

Ken Leetham stated that Jerry Kinghorn was looking into the Planning Commission’s request for an alternate commissioner.

4.
Approval of Minutes:

MOTION
Brigham Morgan moved to approve the minutes of January 23, 2001 as stated.  Jennifer Wright-Thulin seconded the motion.  Ayes: 7, Nays: 0.  Motion passed.

5.
Site Plans:

A. Cedar Pass 1, LDS Church, Public Hearing.

Ken Leetham presented Cedar Pass 1, LDS Church.  Mr. Leetham briefly discussed the lighting plan, which The Ranches had reviewed and approved, as the lights were different from The Ranches Design Guidelines.  Items 2 & 3 of the DRC recommendations had been completed.  (DRC recommendations are noted in the motion.)

There were no comments from the public.  The Public Hearing closed 6:15 p.m.

Doug Gwilliam and Jody Hooley had no concerns.

Diane Jacob inquired whether there would be a stop sign where the road intersected with Pony Express Parkway. Korey Walker stated that the plan was for a 2 way stop sign from East to West.  Mrs. Jacob and Jennifer Wright-Thulin believed that the intersection was dangerous and wanted to make sure that the stop sign was located in the safest position.

Bill Chipman asked if the churches parking requirements were the same as commercial parking requirements.  Korey Walker stated that the requirements were calculated on the assembly area.

Jennifer Wright-Thulin believed that the Church and Stake Center were too close in proximity to each other.

Diane Bradshaw wondered whether six handicapped parking spots would be sufficient for the site.

MOTION
Brigham Morgan moved to approve the Site Plan Review for Cedar Pass 1, LDS Church


DRC Recommendations:

1. Additional storm drain calculations need to be submitted to determine how the existing 12” storm drain line will effect the required 10 year 24 hour storm handling capacity.

2. A traffic report must be submitted showing the traffic generated by this site and the peak daily trips.

3. Daily peak utility usage demands must be submitted.

4. That the lighting is to be approved by ICPE, the Town’s Electrical Engineer.

5. That the Architectural Review Committee review and approve the project. 

Additional Planning Commission Recommendations

6. That conditions 1-5 be completed with the understanding that the parking lot lighting for this church is the same as the Ruby Valley Church.

Diane Jacob seconded the motion.  Ayes: 7, Nays: 0.  Motion passed.

B.
Eagle Mountain 1, LDS Church, Public Hearing.

Ken Leetham presented the Site Plan for Eagle Mountain 1, LDS Church and discussed the DRC recommendations.  Mr. Leetham noted that the Plat for the church site had been previously approved.  The storm drainage for the project would run into a detention pond already approved by Cedar Villages.  The approval had similar issues to the Cedar Pass Church.  (DRC recommendations are noted in the motion.)

Discussion ensued regarding the storm drainage.  The Town requires developers to be responsible for any drainage generated by their developments.  The LDS Church was negotiating with M&J Development to accommodate the storm runoff from the church site plan.  The LDS Church would be responsible for the excavation to enlarge the detention pond.  A letter addressing the topic had been faxed to Korey Walker; however, Mr. Walker had not yet reviewed it.

Korey Walker discussed the Traffic Report and stated that it needed to be reviewed as the report had been based on the number of homes in the South Service Area and didn’t include any growth projections. 

Bill Chipman opened the Public Hearing at 6:25 p.m.  There were no Public Comments and the Hearing was closed.

Diane Bradshaw expressed an interest in receiving the revised traffic report and asked whether the daily peak utility usage had been received.  Korey Walker stated that it had been faxed but not reviewed.

Bill Chipman requested that the retention basin be finished prior to occupancy.

Eagle Mountain 1, LDS Church

MOTION
Brigham Morgan moved to approve the Site Plan Review for Eagle Mountain 1, LDS Church subject to the DRC recommendations as submitted.


DRC Recommendations:

1. Storm Drain Calculations need to be submitted for the proposed storm drain system and off-sites that have replaced the originally proposed series of sumps.

2. Storm drain improvements need to be shown for connection to the proposed Cedar Trail Villages’ storm pond (completed).

3. Calculations must be provided to determine the additional sizing required for the offsite Cedar Trail Villages’ storm pond.

4. An agreement must be provided for the construction of the offsite Cedar Trial Villages’ storm pond and must be completed prior to occupancy.

5. A Traffic report must be submitted showing the traffic generated by this site and the peak daily trips (Traffic Engineer to do additional modeling). 

6. Daily peak utility usage demands must be submitted (completed).

7. That the lighting plan be approved by ICPE, the Town’s Electrical Engineer (completed).

8. That the Architectural Review Committee review and approve the project (completed)

Additional Planning Commission Recommendation: 

9. That a timeline be established for the completion of the storm drain prior to occupancy.  

Jody Hooley seconded the motion.  Ayes: 7, Nays: 0.  Motion passed.

6.
ACTION ITEMS

A.
Mt. Airey, Plat B, The Ranches, Preliminary Plat, Public Hearing

Ken Leetham discussed the DRC recommendations regarding Mt. Airey Plat B. (DRC recommendations are noted in the motion.)  This subdivision would be located on The Ranches Golf Course and connect to the existing Mt. Airey Plat A.  Mr. Leetham explained that the construction of a portion of Clubhouse Drive that was designed outside of the Town’s limits had been approved by Utah County.  Korey Walker recommended that Fairway Drive be returned to its original alignment.  Mr. Walker asked The Ranches to identify which park would service the subdivision.

Discussion ensued regarding the parks requirements.  It was Ranches opinion that the golf course fulfilled the parks requirement.  Furthermore, Mt. Airey Plat A, had 3 park like open spaces that would adequately service the area.   The Planning Department recommended that the golf course be considered the open space and recreational amenity for the project.

The Public Hearing opened and closed a 6:40 p.m. 

Doug Gwilliam questioned some of the slopes on the lots.   Korey Walker stated that the developer had represented that they could build a home on the lots and meet the 25% requirement.

Jody Hooley expressed her concern with the location of the driveway on lot 1.  The design of the island, in her opinion, was a potential danger.   Carl Allred, The Ranches, stated that they would make a cut in the island to accommodate the accesses to lots 1 and 2.  Mrs. Hooley also inquired about trails.  Scott Kirkland, The Ranches, explained that for safety reasons there would be no trails along the golf course.  Mrs. Hooley also questioned the ability to build homes on some of the lots, specifically lot 7.  The developers assured the Commissioners that there would be sufficient room.

Brigham Morgan echoed Doug Gwilliam’s concerns with respect to the slopes and cutting into the hillsides.

Diane Jacob stated a conflict of interest, as her husband sold water rights to the developer. 

Bill Chipman commented on the park requirement and asked what would happen on future plats with the next phase, also what provision would be made for turnarounds for lots 17 and 18.  Would the road be completed?  Korey Walker stated that a temporary turnaround would need to be placed at that location.

Jennifer Wright-Thulin stated that it was her recollection that the golf course would be considered as open space. Because of this Mrs. Thulin had no concerns with the park requirements.

Diane Bradshaw wanted to be sure that the homes could actually be built on the proposed lots.  Mrs. Bradshaw inquired regarding the height of the homes and how they would meet the specification not to exceed 35 ft measured from the highest natural ground level.  Fire Chief Robert Dekorver stated that the measurement should be taken from the front of the home, as that is where the fire equipment would be located in the event of a fire.  Scott Kirkland, The Ranches added that lots 1-4, or any house that faced a public road would have to beef up the elevation. 

Mrs. Bradshaw was concerned that the open space would be used as credits.  Ken Leetham advised that he could debate the issue with staff.   It was a unique neighborhood and they could do some additional studies with respect to a park before the application went to the Town Council for approval.  


Bill Chipman inquired whether there was room for a tot lot in the development.

Diane Jacob stated that it wasn’t suitable or safe to have a tot lot or playground near the golf course.  The Commissioners agreed, however, the park area needed to be identified.

Mt. Airey, Plat B.

MOTION
Brigham Morgan moved to approve Mt. Airey, Plat B Preliminary Plat (R-1 N-26 & 27) subject to the DRC recommendations as follows:


DRC Recommendations

1. That bollards be used at the entries of the golf course cart trails to restrict vehicle access.

2. That the applicant provides evidence that homes that meet the proposed set backs and square footage requirements can be constructed on lots 13-16.

3. That the driveway access for lot 1 be limited to the furthest southwest portion of the parcel off Clubhouse Drive.

4. That 6 fault indicators be added to the electrical plans as required by the Public Works Department.

5. That the collector road “Fairway Drive” is in its original proposed alignment.

6. That the open space maintenance should be noted.

7. That the park area that will serve this development be declared.

8. That the minor construction details be corrected.

Additional Planning Commission Recommendations

9. That building pads, with grading, show that the lots will meet the 25% grading requirement be included in the final plat submission.

10. That a temporary turnaround be included in the final plat and subject to the construction notes.

11. That a satisfactory resolution be reached between the developer and the Town’s Planning Department concerning the road alignment and the island between lots 1 & 2 regarding traffic flow.

Diane Jacob seconded the motion.  Ayes: 7, Nays: 0.  Motion passed.

B. 
Supplemental Community Design Guidelines for Eagle Point Subdivision, Plats A - J, Patterson Construction:
Shawn Warnke presented the Patterson Construction Supplemental Community Design Guidelines for Eagle Point Subdivisions Plats A-J.  Doug Monson was present as a representative for Patterson Construction.  Several changes had been made as a request to deviate from the Town Code.  The Design Guidelines were similar to The Ranches guidelines.  The changes would apply to all vacant lots within the plats.

The following is a compilation of changes that the Planning Commission requested to the proposed Design Guidelines.

Jody Hooley commented that the term “plats” in the second paragraph of page 2 was confusing.  It was recommended that the term “plats” be changed to “construction”.

Brigham Morgan stated that the 6:12 roof pitch had been established and it shouldn’t be deviated from. The language “Not less than” should be added to item # 1, page 4 with respect to roof pitches.

Bill Chipman questioned the term “suitable porches” in Item # 1, page 4 and requested that the definition be added.

Brigham Morgan was uncomfortable with only a 50% requirement for porches on page 4. 

Diane Jacob suggested that any recorded plats needed to conform to the existing neighborhood.

Jody Hooley had mixed feelings with respect to the size of porches.  The Town required several existing residents to extend their porches to meet the Town standard.  Why should we allow others to be exempt from this requirement now?

The Planning Commission requested that, with respect to quarterly reports on page 5, the staff would pass the reports on to the Planning Commission for review.

Brigham Morgan was opposed to the inconsistency of the garages being flush to the front of the house (page 6).  It was his opinion that this was not the look that the Town wanted to achieve.  

Bill Chipman recommended that the issue of porches and homes flush with garage be discussed later in the meeting. 

Shawn Warnke stated that Mr. Monson would review all the plats and lay out how the homes will be constructed.  Once that was completed Mr. Monson would bring the plats to the Planning Commission for their review. 

Discussion ensued regarding the percentage of homes that would be built with front-load garages noted on page 10.

Diane Bradshaw, Diane Jacob, and Jennifer Wright Thulin stated that they would approve a 60%-40% split with respect to the front-load garages.  Brigham Morgan would prefer a 50% split.  Jody Hooley and Doug Gwilliam agreed with Mr. Morgan.

Ken Leetham reminded the Planning Commission that Patterson Construction had been directed to refer to The Ranches Design Guidelines with respect to Patterson’s proposal.  It was his opinion that it was an equity issue and that needed to be kept in mind.


Bill Chipman encouraged the Commissioners to not let prior situations influence their decisions.

The Planning Commission recommended that the proposed “80%” of homes to be built with front load garages (7a, page 10) be changed to “66%”.  This would apply in groups of 6 homes.   Item 10, page 14 would also reflect that 66% of homes will be built with front-load garages and approximately 33% with side-load garages.


Brigham Morgan requested that item 11a, page 14 be deleted.


Bill Chipman recommended that item 11c, page 14 also be deleted.

The 6ft maximum height for fences is to be added to page 16, also that the finished side of the fence should face public view.  Shadow box style will be permitted.

Discussion ensued regarding page 6 with respect to garages that are flush or protruding from the front of the home.

Brigham Morgan didn’t want any of the homes flush with or protruding from the garage.  Diane Jacob believed that the requirements should be equitable to The Ranches requirements, which states that no more than 1/6 may be flush, and no more than 1/6 may be protruding.  Diane Bradshaw, Doug Gwilliam, Jody Hooley and Jennifer Wright-Thulin concurred.

Doug Gwilliam was excused from the meeting at 8:00 p.m.

The Commissioners recommended that the requirement for porches on page 4 be kept at 50%.  Brigham Morgan did not agree.

MOTION
Jennifer Wright-Thulin moved to approve the Community Design Guidelines for Patterson Construction for Eagle Point Subdivision, Plats “A” through “J” subject to the adjustments as stated.  Diane Jacob seconded the motion.  Ayes: 5, Nays: 1.  Motion passed.

Ken Leetham suggested that the changes be made to the Patterson’s Design Guidelines and then allow the Town Attorney to review them before the item was passed on to the Town Council for their approval.  Bill Chipman requested that the Planning Commission also review the changes before the document it is placed on the Town Council Agenda.

7.
Planning Commission Training:

Ken Leetham conducted a short training session and circulated a memo regarding the Planning Commission’s request to review Temporary Occupancy Permits that had been issued by the building inspector.  The Planning Department agreed to submit a quarterly report the Planning Commission regarding the permits.

8.
General Discussion/Questions/Announcements:

Shawn Warnke briefly discussed the Parks Report.


Ken Leetham stated that the Joint Session with the Town Council had been scheduled for March 6, 2001.

9.
Adjournment:



MOTION
Diane Jacob moved to adjourn the meeting @ 8:45 p.m.

Approved:  ______________________________________ Date: ___________________

                      
Chairman Bill Chipman
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